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REGULAR SESSION
1. ETING CALLED TO ORDER:
1.   Sindel opened the meeting at 7:30 p.m. 
       
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
Sindel asked for a motion to approve the minutes from the December 4, 2017 meeting. Smith made a motion to approve.  Tolan seconded the motion.  The motion passed 7-0.
      
3. PUBLIC COMMENTS:
      There was none.

4. PUBLIC HEARING:

a) 18-PC-01 Zoning Code Text Amendment – Definitions and Uses: Proposed amendments    
     include changes to Definitions in Section 53.020 and Uses listed in 53.041; 53.051; 53.061;
     53.071; 53.111; 53.141; 53.151 of the Zoning Ordinance

Perry said this text amendment was introduced over two years ago but staff has been unable to continue further review until now. Staff is requesting this public hearing be held open for several meetings to allow for additional review and comments by the City Plan Commission.  We want to cross check each change put in the code as they can affect other sections. We will need to readvertise the hearing based on additional sections of the code that are being impacted. We will talk you through the changes and ask you to submit to Staff any changes you may want us to look at. At each meeting, we will go through and try to finalize the proposed changes. The intent is not to remove any existing uses from the code to create any non-conformities but to clarify the uses. We want to use updated standard planning use language and will be using the American Planning Association’s Dictionary for some of the definitions. Sections to be focused on and advertised will be 53.020; which is where the definitions are located. We have identified the districts where we felt we were going to be taking the uses out because they have been replaced on the chart and putting in some language to tell you where to reference them on the use chart. We realized we did not advertise that we were adding the sections where the charts will go. We are entering the uses into a chart for ease of use. This will help either a new business to see where they can go or for an existing owner to see what may be allowed on their property based on the zoning. The chart will also identify if a CUP will be required as well as additional development regulations. The industrial code is different as it lists uses that are not allowed so we do not want to remove them therefore allowing the use. 

Tolan asked why not just rewrite the Industrial code to match the rest of the code. Perry said that would require additional review and hearings. We would be removing uses and making non-conformities. There is not that much industrial in the city to make those changes now. 

Sindel asked if there are new definitions of new uses, Perry said yes the chart would show these and she would provide a larger scale of the chart for review. 

Perry said there are two elements that we feel were not advertised properly. One is the new location for the use table for the residential district, which we are planning to put in 53.100. Also in 53.159 we are proposing to put the table that has commercial, industrial and planned districts. The EC districts have also been added to the charts. 

Smith asked if the intent is to have the chart be code, and Perry said yes.  

She gave an explanation on how to use the charts as well as a definition of the keys and the notes to the side for further explanation. Smith also stated that the charts on the screen do not match the charts in the handout. Perry realized the error and said the updated charts were in the PDF emailed to the members and included in the online packets. 

Field asked if the use was a previously allowed use under a different label, will there be something that tells people that is no longer a use allowed or under some other label. Perry said yes under the enacting ordinance it will give reference to the old use. 

Perry said they would get out a larger scale of the charts for review. Please get any thoughts for the next meeting by February 23, 2018 so that they may be incorporated into the staff report. 

Sindel asked for a motion to hold the public hearing open until the March 5, 2018 meeting. Hunkins made a motion. Tolan seconded the motion. All in favor the motion passed 7-0. 

b) 18-PC-02 Sign Code Text Amendment: Proposed amendments include changes to the height 
     regulations in Section 54.074 Projecting Signs and Section 54.075 Walls Signs of the Sign 
     Ordinance.

Jendusa said staff is proposing to amend the text to increase the height at which wall signs and projecting signs may be installed on multi-story buildings in the commercial districts. This would only apply to buildings in the “C” Commercial, “D” Commercial and “PC” Planned Commercial Districts. An upper limit of 25ft from the adjacent ground would remain in place, as applicable to all sign types in Webster Groves. The current code limits sign options for the owners and tenants. He provided photos of signs in the surrounding area.  In addition, he provided images of how they would appear on the building if these changes were allowed. There will be no change to the size of the signs just the height allowed. This proposed change is in Section 54.074 for height of projecting signs under C # 2:

2. In a multi-story building in the “C” Commercial District, “D” Commercial District, or  “PC” Planned Commercial District, no Projecting sign shall be erected above the floor line of the third floor as visible from the face of the building upon which the sign is erected. In all other districts, no Projecting sign shall be erected above the floor line of the second floor as visible from the face of the building upon which the sign is erected. For the purposes of this provision, a story shall have more than half of its height above grade.

Sindel asked where does the 25ft come from and Jendusa said that is where the problem is because most buildings first stories do not reach 25ft in height so this has prevented some owners from installing signs such as historic markers. 

Harp asked if there were business that are currently asking for this change and Perry said yes.

Jendusa said they are also proposing to change 54.075 for wall signs. This will be #1 under C:

1. In a multi-story building in the “C” Commercial District, “D” Commercial District, or “PC” Planned Commercial District, no Wall sign shall be erected above the floor line of the third floor as visible from the face of the building upon which the sign is erected. In all other districts, no Wall sign shall be erected above the floor line of the second floor as visible from the face of the building upon which the sign is erected. For the purposes of this provision, a story shall have more than half of its height above grade.

Field asked about the language that says, “No sign shall be erected above the floor line of the third floor” if the building is only two stories. Would that be an issue and are there concerns about wanting larger signs. Perry said that has always been understood and not been an issue for many years. 

CLOSE PUBLIC HEARING FOR 18-PC-02 Sign Code Text Amendment
Sindel asked for a motion to close the Public Hearing for PC-18-02. Scott Mueller made a motion.  Harper seconded the motion.  All in favor the motion passed 7-0.

	5. PLATS AND SITE PLANS
a) 18-PC-03 Ridge House Apartments Final Development Plan:  An application by Ridge House Capital, LLC for approval of a Final Development Plan to construct a three (3) story forty-four (44) unit multi-family residential development in compliance with the “B1” Planned Multiple Family Residence District (Ord. 9006) on an approximately 1.47 
              acre tract of land located at 226 E. Lockwood Avenue.

Perry went through the history of the zoning changes for the property. It began as “A” One Family and “B” Two Family in the 1930’s. In 1956 it was changed to “A” 20,000 s.f. Residence District. In July 2017, the YMCA and the applicant submitted a request to change to ‘B2” Planned Multiple Family Residence District to construct a five story 51 unit multi-family residential development. In October 2017, the applicant submitted a new request to change to a “B1” Planned Multi Family Residence District. The applicant made changes to the development including removal of the commercial space and reduced the structure height and number of units. On November 6, 2017, the City Plan Commission recommended approval to the City Council that was approved on December 5, 2017. In the “B” District it is required that a final development plan come before the Plan Commission within twelve months of the rezoning in order to continue to move forward with the project. The plan has to match as approved in the ordinance. They will meet the setback requirements. Height will not exceed three stories and is limited to a maximum floor area of 52,700.00 with forty-four units. Lot coverage will be 17,530 s.f. with a maximum allowed 19,209.96. 

Sindel asked if any of these had changed since the approval in November 2017 and Perry said no. 

Hunkins asked if they had made changes to the exterior design and Perry said yes.

Harp asked if they had been to the Architectural Review Board yet and Perry said they are on the agenda in two weeks as a preliminary for feedback. The public can view the plans but it is not open for public discussion. The ARB does not look at the site plan. Harp asked about the landscape plan and Perry said yes that is required to be reviewed by the City arborist and staff.

Tolan thought there were sixty-seven (67) parking spaces. It was changed to sixty-six (66) which is the minimum required.  

Perry said the City Arborist has reviewed the Tree Preservation and Landscape plan and do meet the requirements at this time. She will be doing a final review at the time of construction drawings. The Architectural Review Board will review the lighting. 

Tolan asked about the review of the retaining walls. Perry said staff would review the retaining walls and their location. The neighboring properties are actually on the high side. 

Perry said there has been no signage proposed at this time and anything submitted would be reviewed against the requirements of the sign code. Staff distributed the plans to the Fire Department, Public Works and the Parks Department for additional comments. 

Perry said staff recommends approval of the Final Development Plan.



6. ADJOURNMENT OF REGULAR SESSION
Sindel asked for a motion to close the regular session. Smith made a motion.  Tolan seconded the motion.  All in favor the motion passed 7-0.






EXECUTIVE SESSION:

7. VOTES:
a) 18-PC-02 Sign Code Text Amendment: Proposed amendments include changes to the 
   height regulations in Section 54.074 Projecting Signs and Section 54.075 Walls Signs of the 
   Sign Ordinance.

There were no comments. Sindel asked for a motion to approve. Smith made a motion.  Tolan seconded the motion.  All in favor the motion passed 7-0.

b)   18-PC-03 Ridge House Apartments Final Development Plan:  An application by Ridge 
            House Capital, LLC for approval of a Final Development Plan to construct a three (3) story   
                  forty-four (44) unit multi-family residential development in compliance with the “B1” 
                  Planned Multiple Family Residence District (Ord. 9006) on an approximately 1.47 
                  acre tract of land located at 226 E. Lockwood Avenue.

Hunkins was curious about the removal of the parking spots in the preliminary plan.  Perry said there could be many reasons such as emergency egress. They are meeting the required number of spaces per the Ordinance.

Field asked about the timing for approval. Perry said there is no time sensitivity other than within 12 months but staff has completed the review and they have met all requirements to move forward. She then read the ordinance for approval requirements. 

   Sindel asked if there was any further discussion before a vote. There was none.  Sindel asked 
   for a motion to approve. Smith made a motion.  Tolan seconded the motion.  Field abstained 
   from the vote due to this was his first meeting as a member. Sindel, Smith, Hunkins, Harp, 
   Mueller and Tolan voted to approve. The motion passed 6-0. 
   

8. OTHER BUSINESS: 
Tolan asked about by-laws for the Plan Commission members. Perry said yes they would get that on the agenda. Perry said the April meeting will be a proposal by the new buyers of the Gerber Chapel. 

9. NEXT REGULAR MEETING: March 5, 2018.

10. ADJOURNMENT OF THE EXECUTIVE 
Sindel asked for a motion to adjourn.  Harper made a motion.  Smith seconded the motion.  All in favor motion passed 7-0.  The meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.



